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Wednesday, July 9, 2025, 4:30 PM 
2nd Floor Conference Room, City Hall 
3 Washington St, Keene, NH 03431 

 
 

AGENDA 
 

 
I. Call to Order – Roll Call 

 
II. Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes - June 11, 2025 

 
III. Update on Keene Glass Works Trail Signage – Stephen Seraichick, 

Yankee Bottle Club 
 

IV. Budget Updates 
 

V. US Sesqui-Centennial 2026 Planning & Preparation 
 

VI. Downtown Video Project - Next Steps 
 

VII. Annual Report to Planning, Licenses, & Development Committee – 
July 9th at 6:00 pm, City Hall 2nd Floor Council Chambers 

 
VIII. Staff Updates 

 
IX. New Business 

 
X. Next Meeting – August 13, 2025 

 
XI. Adjourn 
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HERITAGE COMMISSION 5 
MEETING MINUTES 6 

 7 
Wednesday, June 11, 2025 4:30 PM 2nd Floor Conference Room, 

City Hall 
Members Present: 
Molly Ellis, Chair 
Rose Carey, Vice Chair  
Louise Zerba 
Acacia Johnston 
Cauley Powell, Alternate 
 
Mayor Jay Kahn 
 
Members Not Present: 
Marilyn Huston 
 
 

Staff Present: 
Megan Fortson, Planner  
Will Schoefmann, GIS  

 8 
 9 

1) Call to Order – Roll Call 10 
 11 
Chair Ellis called the meeting to order at 4:30 PM.  Roll call was conducted.  Chair Ellis stated 12 
that Ms. Powell is a voting member today. 13 
 14 
2) Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes – May 14, 2025 15 

 16 
Ms. Carey made a motion to approve the meeting minutes of May 14, 2025.  Ms. Zerba seconded 17 
the motion, which passed by unanimous vote. 18 
 19 

3) Italian Neighborhood Project Update 20 
 21 
Mr. Schoefmann stated that there has been some progress with the Italian Neighborhood Story 22 
Map, with material that Ms. Carey, Chair Ellis, and Ms. Powell all sent him.  He continued that 23 
he has the link to share with the group.  He showed where the differences are, such as where he 24 
added more photos and narratives, and videos of interviews.  Heritage Commission members 25 
thanked Mr. Schoefmann and spoke positively about the additions and Mr. Schoefmann’s work.  26 
Discussion continued.  Mr. Schoefmann showed and spoke about additions to the various 27 
sections and work still in progress, such as river fishing, the floods, and baseball.  Discussion 28 
ensued about where the field was off Pearl St.  Heritage Commission members again thanked 29 
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Mr. Schoefmann, and discussion ensued about how long they have been working on this project, 30 
funded by a 2021 CLG Grant from the New Hampshire Division of Historic Resources (DHR).  31 
Mr. Schoefmann stated that although there is more work they could do, for all intents and 32 
purposes, this is a closed grant with DHR. 33 
 34 
Ms. Powell stated that she feels like there are two open things for it.  She continued that one is 35 
the need for a hard drive, which she thinks the Heritage Commission did approve in a previous 36 
meeting.  Mr. Schoefmann replied yes, that was approved and talked about years ago, for the raw 37 
video files.  Ms. Powell replied yes, and they were going to use that to get them to the Historical 38 
Society.  Mr. Schoefmann stated that he should be able to look through previous minutes to find 39 
the motion.  Discussion continued.   40 
 41 
Ms. Powell continued that the second one is, as things wind down, figuring out how they want to 42 
share it.  Maybe at the end of the summer.  Discussion ensued.  Chair Ellis asked when the group 43 
wants to circle back on this, and suggested August.  Mr. Schoefmann replied that he could give 44 
an update in July, too, if the group is meeting then. 45 
 46 

4) Discussion -Projects and Goalsetting  47 
A) US Sesqui-Centennial 2026 – 250th signing of the US Declaration of 48 

Independence Celebration – Michelle Walker, HSCC 49 
 50 
Chair Ellis stated that she and Ms. Carey met a week or two ago and got to chatting, because she 51 
had been asked to submit a communication to the City Council about next year’s 52 
Semiquincentennial, requesting the City allocate funds to a special celebration for the date.  She 53 
and Ms. Carey got to chatting about what would be historical and interesting, and they thought of 54 
a parade.  She began writing a rather vague request to the City Council but was told that she 55 
needed to create a proposal with more specifics.  She did not want to do that until she was able to 56 
discuss it with the rest of the Heritage Commission, but she also needed to submit the letter in 57 
time for the Council’s budget meeting.  Thus, she wrote and submitted a letter, saying the 58 
Heritage Commission would love to do a parade, historical interpreters, movies at the Colonial 59 
Theater, and other spectacular ideas that she and Ms. Carey had brainstormed.  She wrote that 60 
although they would love to see these things happen, it does not have to be these things, and if 61 
others have other ideas, they (the Heritage Commission) would be glad to throw their weight 62 
behind it.  However, she would especially love it if they could do a parade, which would be a 63 
great project for the Commission to take on. 64 
 65 
Discussion ensued.  Ms. Powell spoke about how the construction happening with the 66 
Downtown Infrastructure Project next year probably means the parade could not be on Main St.  67 
Chair Ellis spoke about how she checked and made sure the Four on the Fourth road race, also 68 
happening (on the 4th of July) would not conflict (with a parade).  She continued that the request 69 
was referred to the Finance, Organization, and Personnel (FOP) Committee, and she and Ms. 70 
Carey will be attending that meeting tomorrow night.  Others are welcome to show up in support 71 
of the request, too.  Discussion ensued about funding, and what the Heritage Commission’s 72 
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budget is.  Ms. Powell stated that she thinks the City or an outside organization should plan the 73 
event, and the Commission could support it.  She continued that she does not think the Heritage 74 
Commission should be responsible for planning a full event.  She asked the Mayor what he was 75 
hoping for, and what he sees the Commission’s role as. 76 
 77 
Mayor Kahn replied that he is not sure what the picture is, but the funding request is an easier 78 
question to answer.  He continued that if the event is, say, $10,000, that is an allocation the City 79 
could make.  Because it is a FY 27 budget item, not FY 26, it is a matter of requesting support.  80 
They need to know there is support.  The question is whether there can be a pledge by the City to 81 
support the infrastructure costs for the event.  He thinks that is part of the discussion tomorrow 82 
night, how the FOP could recommend that kind of support, but not make the allocation until the 83 
next fiscal year.  Or whether they can make the allocation now and set the dollars aside. 84 
 85 
Mayor Kahn asked to hear from Michelle (Walker) from the Historical Society of Cheshire 86 
County.  He continued that there might be a request for the Historical Society to be the fiscal 87 
agent so that there is a not-for-profit organization and the City could make that contribution to 88 
the Historical Society at some point.  If Ms. Walker is available tomorrow night to attend the 89 
FOP Committee meeting, that would be great.  Ms. Walker replied that she will check her 90 
schedule and let them know. 91 
 92 
Mayor Kahn stated that regarding Ms. Powell’s question, he does not think the structure is well 93 
thought out at this point.  He continued that if the group could be the organizer, that would be 94 
great, but clearly the committee is probably something other than just this body.  The Historical 95 
Society probably wants a seat, as they will have a day’s worth of events.  Ms. Walker replied 96 
yes, but she cannot make the decision about whether the Historical Society can be the fiscal 97 
agent and would have to talk with Jenna (Carroll, Executive Director) about that.  She continued 98 
that the Historical Society has some things planned for this fall through March of next year and 99 
are still developing ideas and programs, and they are interested in seeing where they could 100 
partner with the Heritage Commission on those things and how to complement each other’s 101 
programming.  They are open to collaboration.  She gave more information about her previous 102 
work with the Rhode Island 250th Commission and how that funding was approved.  She 103 
continued that she is not sure what details the FOP Committee is looking for.  Discussion 104 
continued. 105 
 106 
Mayor Kahn stated that at some point, somebody is going to be making funding requests beyond 107 
the City, and at that point, there needs to be some budget put together.  Right now, it is just a 108 
series of requests.  For example, when they asked if the Colonial Theater could be open, the 109 
immediate answer was “yes.”  They have asked the County if they want to participate.  A 110 
concern that came up as a result of Chair Ellis’s letter is to avoid having competing events 111 
around the county.  Ms. Walker stated that the Monadnock Historical Society’s roundtable is 112 
tomorrow, and they plan to talk about activities for the 250th and will try and see what various 113 
towns around the county are planning.  She can gather that information and communicate it to 114 
Mayor Kahn. 115 
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 116 
Chair Ellis stated that she just looked at the DAR website, which Marilyn Huston is very 117 
involved with.  She continued that one of their leaders is part of a Commission the US Senate 118 
created several years ago to figure out how to celebrate nationally.  She wonders if they (Keene) 119 
could do something like that on a small scale, maybe create a small commission to figure out 120 
how to celebrate.  It could include the Heritage Commission and others in the City, the Historical 121 
Society, people from the County, maybe the Chamber, and whatever other stakeholders are out 122 
there.  Discussion ensued.  Others spoke about the need for the Heritage Commission to be 123 
realistic about their role. 124 
 125 
Ms. Walker asked if the Commission envisions a one-day event, or events over a longer period 126 
of time.  Chair Ellis replied that she just envisioned one day, but she is open to other ideas, if 127 
someone comes up with another proposal.  Ms. Walker spoke about how the Historical Society, 128 
because they are the Historical Society, are looking further back than just the day and doing a 129 
series of things as the day approaches.  They do not have concrete plans yet for the day itself.  130 
They are open to collaborating with the Heritage Commission on that day.  For example, she and 131 
Ms. Carroll could research the rates and availability of professional historical reenactors in the 132 
area.  Discussion continued.  Ms. Powell spoke of how it is easy to come up with ideas, but the 133 
(focus should be) being aware of competing events, and determining who is actually organizing 134 
the event.  In many cases, a separate organization creates something like a fair or festival.  The 135 
Heritage Commission is more like a group that would have a booth at such an event, versus 136 
throwing the full event.  They could support and collaborate with the Historical Society and other 137 
stakeholders.  It is about Keene, and should be branded as being about the community, the 138 
region, and prosperity and growth.   139 
 140 
Chair Ellis stated that she was hoping it would be something that would draw people to Keene to 141 
celebrate the 4th of July.  She spoke about feeling like Keene does not do enough on the 4th of 142 
July.  Discussion ensued, and other Commission members spoke about the possibility of 143 
involving the Lions Club, the Boy Scouts, other clubs, and Keene schools.   144 
 145 
Chair Ellis stated that Ms. Walker said the Historical Society is developing things from the fall to 146 
March, and she wonders if Ms. Walker and Ms. Carroll would discuss the possibility of 147 
developing something for the day of, that the Commission can support.  Ms. Walker replied that 148 
she will talk with Ms. Carroll at their staff meeting on Tuesday, if that is not too late.  Chair Ellis 149 
replied that she is still scheduled to speak to the FOP Committee tomorrow (with a request), and 150 
needs the Commission’s input on what to say.  Discussion continued.  Ms. Walker suggested she 151 
tell the FOP Committee they are looking for a single-day event and are working on a plan, with 152 
maybe a parade with a truncated route due to the construction that will be happening then. 153 
 154 
Mayor Kahn stated that relative to that, the City has a Protocol Committee, for whenever there is 155 
an event being planned.  He continued that whoever is organizing such an event attends those 156 
protocol meetings to work through those issues with City staff.  For the time being, the Heritage 157 
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Commission is the organizer, or at least the group bringing the idea forward.  Brief discussion 158 
ensued about the construction on Main St. next summer and how a parade could happen. 159 
 160 
Ms. Powell stated that she is not sure she is keen on the parade idea, because of the 161 
(construction) that will be downtown, and because the parade becomes the full event, versus 162 
having a gathering with different speakers, music, or some sort of festival.  Discussion ensued.  163 
Chair Ellis spoke about how she put the festival in her letter, along with many other ideas, 164 
throwing in everything she could think of because maybe it would spark something.  She spoke 165 
positively about having a parade, even a short one, as a draw to a gathering with other activities.  166 
Discussion continued with ideas, and about other potential event/gathering spaces if Main St. is 167 
not feasible, such as Keene State College, Railroad Square, Robin Hood Park, Ashuelot River 168 
Park, or somewhere else. 169 
 170 
Mayor Kahn gave location ideas.  Ms. Powell stated that it sounds like Mayor Kahn is reaching 171 
out to different people.  She asked if there is a point at which everyone is going to meet together.  172 
The Mayor replied yes, that will occur eventually, but there needs to be an outline of what the 173 
day looks like and then people can come (together).  Ms. Powell stated that someone needs to be 174 
in charge, to create that, to host that meeting of different stakeholders.  She asked if the Mayor is 175 
thinking the Heritage Commission could be that host.  The Mayor replied that he does not know; 176 
that is one possibility.  He continued that it could be an independent commission, with no 177 
connection back to the City, unless the City decides to create a short-term commission like that, 178 
but he thinks the City Manager is trying to avoid creating new commissions.  He thinks the 179 
Heritage Commission can advance the idea forward and he appreciates all of their brainstorming.  180 
Ms. Powell replied that if the Heritage Commission takes on that role, it would be very helpful if 181 
a City Councilor could join the Commission, as a vote of confidence that the City supports this.  182 
The Mayor agreed and stated that he might know one who would join. 183 
 184 
Ms. Powell stated that if they can get a handle on competing events, then they can see if people 185 
want to converge.  Ms. Walker replied that she can get the Heritage Commission notes on that 186 
tomorrow, so they know what is going on, and that can guide what they might be thinking of and 187 
talking to the FOP Committee about.  Mayor Kahn added that Chair Ellis should mention to the 188 
FOP Committee, too, that the Heritage Commission would like a Councilor to join them.  Ms. 189 
Powell stated that they should talk with Ms. Huston about what the DAR is planning.  Brief 190 
discussion ensued.  Ms. Walker spoke about a project the DAR is doing and someone whom she 191 
could connect the Commission with, if they want to talk with her.  Commission members replied 192 
that Heritage Commission member Marilyn Huston is very involved with the DAR, so she would 193 
be the one. 194 
 195 
Ms. Powell stated that a brainstorm she had, which might be more in the Commission’s 196 
wheelhouse, is to do research on what has been done in Keene to celebrate the 4th of July, 197 
historically over the years, and create (something to share about that).  Discussion ensued.  198 
Commission members spoke about reflecting on how people viewed and dealt with the state of 199 
our nation at different times over the years, and acknowledging that for the 250th many people 200 
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are feeling conflicted about the country and it that for many people, it will not be a fully 201 
celebratory day.  Discussion continued about standing on the shoulders of others, and looking at 202 
the legwork other communities have done.  Mayor Kahn suggested the Keene Sentinel’s 203 
historical record, as a resource.  Others suggested Alan (Rumrill, former Historical Society 204 
executive director).  Ms. Walker replied that she will talk with him about what he has done for 205 
the 4th of July in the past.  Commission members stated that if there is going to be a commission 206 
planning the event, it would be great to have Mr. Rumrill join.  Discussion continued.  Mayor 207 
Kahn spoke positively about the actors involved with Keene Comes Alive, and their portrayal of 208 
various historical characters. 209 
 210 
Ms. Carey asked if the Heritage Commission is thinking, in general, that they can continue this, 211 
bring it to the Council, and see if they can gather more community members and stakeholders to 212 
work on this idea.  Ms. Powell stated that it sounds like the best approach to receive financial 213 
support from the City would be for a City body like this one to request the funds, which they can 214 
then allocate to a different organization to do the heavy lifting.  The Mayor replied that that 215 
would be one structure.  Ms. Walker asked if the meeting tomorrow is the right time to ask the 216 
FOP Committee to sort out the funding timing, regarding what the Mayor said about FY 26 217 
versus FY 27.  The Mayor replied that he thinks the question is how the City can assure its 218 
commitment and support, and they should just read the question like that.  Discussion continued 219 
about the logistics of the FOP Committee meeting. 220 
 221 
Ms. Zerba stated that they have not spent any time in this meeting talking about their plan to film 222 
some footage of the downtown before all the construction happens.  Ms. Carey replied that she 223 
has started filming.  She continued that this is in process; it has not been dropped.  It will take 224 
time to complete.  They are starting with Central Square first, then moving down Main St.  Ms. 225 
Zerba asked how she can help.  Ms. Carey replied that even helping to determine what should be 226 
filmed would be a great help.  Discussion ensued about the possibility of doing the filming and 227 
then creating a voiceover, with a narrative that the Commission develops, to go with the film.  228 
Ms. Zerba stated that she will call Ms. Carey so they can talk about it.  Ms. Carey stated that they 229 
would like to have segments shown at the Colonial.  Discussion continued about the 12-hour-230 
long film, American Revolution, the Historical Society is looking to do with the Colonial this 231 
fall.  Ms. Walker gave information about it, and discussion continued with ideas for the showing. 232 
 233 
Ms. Powell stated that they do not want to get the ball rolling on things until there is a plan, or 234 
people who are interested.  She continued that she does not think it will be hard to find 235 
community sponsors and partners.  Discussion ensued.  Mayor Kahn stated that he thinks that if 236 
this group at least has a commitment to put together the framework for the day, the next step is 237 
determining which organization has the bandwidth to lead it.  They cannot miss this opportunity 238 
a year ahead of time to begin to enlist people and get their commitments to it.  Also, they have 239 
the ability to pull people in from other towns.  240 
 241 
Chair Ellis stated that to recap, she will say tomorrow (to the FOP Committee) that they (the 242 
Heritage Commission) are developing a plan to collaborate with the Historical Society and 243 
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hopefully other stakeholders, and are trying to model a final budget after some other events that 244 
have happened.  Commission members encouraged her to instead ask the FOP Committee what 245 
the Commission needs to do to get City support, and then get a firm list of objectives from them, 246 
so the Commission is not giving information they do not need.  As the Mayor said, the 247 
Commission should be asking what the Commission needs to do to in order to get the City’s 248 
support for the 250th that will help defray the infrastructure costs.  The Mayor agreed.  249 
Discussion continued about what else Chair Ellis should say to or ask the FOP Committee, with 250 
the suggestion that she say that they are working on bringing in other community stakeholders to 251 
collaborate on the framework for the project.  Commitment or interest from the Council will help 252 
guide the decisions about the framework.  The Commission is “leading the framework 253 
development” or “facilitating bring in stakeholders to start organizing” this.  Chair Ellis stated 254 
that if anyone wants to come to the FOP Committee meeting to help her answer their questions, 255 
that would be great.  Others spoke in support of Chair Ellis and of how there is going to be huge 256 
community enthusiasm for this celebration/event. 257 
 258 

B) Downtown Video Project – Project planning and next steps 259 
 260 
Chair Ellis stated that they talked a bit about the Downtown Video Project already.  Ms. Carey 261 
stated that she and Ms. Zerba will talk and meet to work on this. 262 
 263 

5) Annual Report to City Council 264 
 265 
Ms. Fortson stated that the annual report to City Council is technically optional, but the idea is 266 
that the Council is trying to get more engaged with/more knowledge about the committees, 267 
boards, and commissions that they do not often have direct involvement with.  She continued 268 
that the Council is looking for a one-page update, nothing too crazy.  Discussion ensued about 269 
what update the Heritage Commission could give to the Council.  Ms. Fortson stated that Chair 270 
Ellis, or Chair Ellis in collaboration with other members, can write the letter and send it to her 271 
and Evan Clements to submit to the Council.  The other option would be give a verbal, in-person 272 
presentation at a Council committee meeting.  Chair Ellis replied that she would rather do an in-273 
person presentation.  Discussion continued.  Ms. Fortson stated that she will look into this, 274 
regarding which Council committee they would want the Commission to present to, and when, 275 
and then she will let the Commission know. 276 
 277 

6) Staff Updates 278 
 279 
Ms. Fortson stated that there are no staff updates, but she wants to thank everyone who came to 280 
the Future Summit last week, (regarding the Master Plan Update).  She continued that it went 281 
really well.  Discussion ensued. 282 
 283 

7) New Business  284 
 285 
 286 
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8) Next Meeting – July 9 287 
 288 
Chair Ellis stated that the next Heritage Commission meeting is July 9. 289 
 290 

9) Adjournment 291 
 292 
There being no further business, Chair Ellis adjourned the meeting at 5:43 PM. 293 
 294 
Respectfully submitted by, 295 
Britta Reida, Minute Taker 296 
 297 
Reviewed and edited by, 298 
Evan J. Clements, AICP 299 
Planner / Deputy Zoning Administrator 300 



From: Megan Fortson
To: Evan Clements
Subject: FW: New submission from Contact Us
Date: Wednesday, June 25, 2025 2:20:00 PM

From: Megan Fortson 
Sent: Tuesday, June 10, 2025 6:57 PM
To: Seraichick Family <seraichick@gmail.com>
Cc: Mari Brunner <mbrunner@keenenh.gov>; Evan Clements <eclements@keenenh.gov>; Molly Eliis
<mollyandsaffron@gmail.com>
Subject: FW: New submission from Contact Us

Good Evening Stephen,

I’m reaching out regarding the below email that was sent to the City Clerk’s Office. The next
Heritage Commission meeting is scheduled for tomorrow, so unfortunately, we’re not able to
add you to the agenda for this meeting. Would you be available to attend the next meeting on
Wednesday, July 9th at 4:30 pm?

Thank you,
Megan
Megan Fortson
Planner, Community Development Department
City of Keene
3 Washington Street
Keene, NH 03431
(603) 352-5440 | KeeneNH.gov
From: City of Keene <developers@paragondigital.com> 
Sent: Thursday, June 5, 2025 10:26 AM
To: citreq-clerk <citreq-clerk@keenenh.gov>
Subject: New submission from Contact Us

Name

Stephen Seraichick

Email

seraichick@gmail.com

Department

City Clerk

Subject

Heritage Commission

Message

TerrI: First, congratulations on your new position! I am a member of the Yankee Bottle Club here in

mailto:mfortson@keenenh.gov
mailto:eclements@keenenh.gov
https://www.keenenh.gov/
mailto:developers@paragondigital.com
mailto:citreq-clerk@keenenh.gov
mailto:seraichick@gmail.com


 

Keene. This is our 57th year. I am proposing along with Alan Rumrill, a historical marker be placed on the
bike path between Water Street and Eastern Av. honoring the Keene Glass Works that made bottles from
1817 to 1842. Presently, there is no sign indicating this important industry's existence. Ed Haas, has
been instrumental in helping me and Alan Rumrill move this along. One request from the Heritage
Commission was to develop the wording for such marker. Alan, has done that and if I could take a
moment of the Commissions time I could present this to them, so what I am looking for is to be placed on
their agenda in their next meeting. Could you ask them? My presentation will take less than 5 minutes.
Thank You, Stephen Seraichick
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